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NARRATOR
There was a young man whose head,
Would forget everything that it 
read,
From morning 'til night,
What a terrible blight,
It must've been to live with that 
head. 

Transition.

1.1

NARRATOR 
Imagine a tiger: purple, plastic, 
about a metre and a half in length. 
If you were to pick it up, you'd 
find that it weighed ten kilos, or 
twenty-two pounds. It's heavier 
than it looks.

Its mouth is frozen in place in a 
wrinkled snarl of... you might call 
it defiance... self-expression.

As our story begins the Lilac Tiger 
stands in the shop window of one 
Madame Belmont, on a sun-drenched 
side street not far from the pebble 
beaches and deep blue waters of the 
French Riviera. Summer in the city 
of Nice.

There are people staring, gawking 
at the Lilac Tiger. There's the 
police officer, the festival 
director, the art collector, the 
boy, and the girl.

Okay, hold on... stop, I'm sorry. 
We're getting way ahead of 
ourselves here. This isn't the 
place to start with the Lilac 
Tiger, this icon of the performing 
arts, shoved into some cramped and 
dusty window display wher-

MADAME BELMONT
How dare you!

NARRATOR (STARTLED)
Oh! Madame Belmont! No offence 
intended.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (STARTLED) (CONT’D)
It's just, well, it's like Steven 
Spielberg said when I asked him 
about the craft of storytelling. He 
said... Well, I don't remember 
exactly. Something about "It's four 
in the morning. Who are you? How 
did you get in here? I'm calling 
the police."

I-

(clearing throat)
Madame Belmont owns a fine boutique 
here in the old town, selling all 
sorts of delightful handmade gifts 
which... look, I'm sorry, another 
time. This boy at the window, but 
no, not a boy, a young man, 
confused-looking.

His name is Michel, and he is a 
romantic. He's also forgetful. No, 
listen, I mean really forgetful. 
Clinically forgetful actually. But 
it's okay, because Michel manages. 
He manages with routines and 
habits, and the occasional impulse. 
You'll see what I mean.

This is a story about him, and 
other people, about memory and mix 
ups and love, about anger and 
loneliness, and the disappearance 
of the Lilac Tiger. 

Intro music.

1.2

NARRATOR
Michel Dupont lives on floor nine-
and-a-half of a pre-World War II 
apartment building, coloured light 
pink on the outside like a big 
block of marzipan, only... well, 
the inside, it kind of smells like, 
oh, how do I put this? Like the 
ghosts of a thousand bowls of 
vegetable soup.

I'm sorry, I just had to say that. 
Get it off my chest. It's kind of 
gross.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT’D)

Oh, and if you're wondering about 
the nine-and-a-half floors thing, 
it's quite simple. You just... 
hmm... I suppose you really do have 
to see it for it to make sense...

Michel gets along well with the 
elderly lady who lives opposite - 
and her dog, a Bull Terrier. They 
meet today, as they often do, in 
the hallway between their 
apartments. 

1.3

MICHEL
Madame. Excuse me, Madame. Is this 
your dog?

MADAME CLOUTIER
That certainly is my dog. What's he 
doing with you?

MICHEL
I found him by the elevator, 
Madame. He was eating the end of a 
sandwich.

MADAME CLOUTIER
What?

MICHEL
A cheese sandwich.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Oh, Pistache, how shameful! Think 
of your intestinal flora!

MICHEL
But lots of dogs like cheese, Mada-

MADAME CLOUTIER
No, no, not my Pistache!

MICHEL
He didn't finish it.

MADAME CLOUTIER
What's that?

MICHEL
The sandwich. He didn't finish it.



4.

MADAME CLOUTIER
I should hope he didn't. Uh, who 
are you?

MICHEL
Michel, Madame. Michel Dupont. I-

MADAME CLOUTIER
Charmed, Monsieur Dupont. Edith 
Cloutier's the name, bijoutière to 
the stars an-

(beat)
hm...

MICHEL
Madame? Is everything alright?

MADAME CLOUTIER
Do you live here, Monsieur Dupont?

MICHEL
Right across the hall.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Is that so? How odd that we've 
never met. Do you like jewellery, 
Monsieur Dupont? Gemstones...

MICHEL
It's not really my thing. Unless 
you count onion rings as-

MADAME CLOUTIER
Handsome boy, aren't you?

MICHEL
Thank you.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Got a little Greek in you, Manuel?

MICHEL
Greek? No, I-

MADAME CLOUTIER
You work? 

MICHEL
Pardon me?

MADAME CLOUTIER
Gainful employment. I worked right 
through the war, you know. Even 
wrote a diary about it.
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MICHEL
(unsure)

Which war would that be-

MADAME CLOUTIER
One must earn one's way in this 
world.

MICHEL
Yes, Madame. I'm a painter 
actually.

SFX: Pistache barks.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Oh, enough! Inside with you, awful 
beast! Hm, well, keep it up, 
Daniel, and, you know, thank you 
for finding my dog.

MICHEL
Michel, Madame. My name is Michel.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Yes, so you've said. And a good day 
to you.

MICHEL
Good day, Madame.

1.4

NARRATOR
Michel and Madame Cloutier 
introduce themselves in some 
similar way almost every day. She 
because of her creeping, age-
related memory loss -bless her 
soul- and he because of... Look, 
all you need to know right now is 
this...

Michel forgets things. Not just 
names and faces and conversations, 
but entire events and introductions 
in a way, and a rate that you or I 
would find remarkable.

You could introduce yourself to 
Michel and have a conversation on 
just about anything. Then, after 
lunch, introduce yourself all over 
again without him batting an 
eyelid.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT’D)

Alright look, I know what you're 
thinking: How can he not notice 
that something is wrong? Well, 
maybe sometimes there's an inkling 
of the strange, that feeling of 
déjà vu or 'something amiss' which 
strikes us all from time to time... 
but mostly Michel doesn't realise 
that anything is missing and so, he 
doesn't look. Mostly.

He lives, as I have said, by 
routines, and today's routine is no 
different. 

Michel prepares breakfast for one 
in his little kitchen, and it is a 
very little kitchen. So little, in 
fact, that if Michel, who stands 
exactly five feet nine inches, were 
to stretch out his arms, he could 
touch the opposite walls with his 
fingertips.

Breakfast is simple. A single 
aspirin tablet. Espresso, 
naturally, and a croissant, puffed 
and golden, folded and baked with 
real French butter that very 
morning whe-

1.5

MICHEL
The juice!

1.4 (cont.)

NARRATOR
The juice. Here's where today's 
routine -and several other 
routines- goes off the rails... so 
to speak.

Out the door and past Madame 
Cloutier, currently touching up her 
door frame with a fresh coat of 
white paint-

1.5 (cont.)
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MICHEL
Good morning, Madame. 

(distant)
I forgot the juice!

1.4 (cont.)

NARRATOR
Michel arrives at the supermarket. 
It's practically next door. He'll 
be in and out in a matter of... oh, 
but wait... Instead of going inside 
the supermarket to buy juice, 
Michel keeps going.

He passes the smiling faces of 
locals and tourists. He's smiling, 
too. And why wouldn't he be? He 
forgot the juice, just like he 
forgets everything, but the sun is 
shining, full and hot.

Michel stops at a cafe on the main 
street, one with bright red 
parasols covering the tables out 
front. It's busy already, not with 
locals, the locals don't go here. 
It's pleasant enough but it's 
overpriced. Three-fifty for a glass 
of juice? I mean, pfft! Come on. 
Ambience is one thing but-

It doesn't matter. Michel stops 
here because of her. She's a 
waitress, although the way she 
strides, the way she carries heavy 
trays of drinks and food with one 
hand and clears away high chairs 
with the other... she's an athlete. 

She almost walks into him as she 
passes by with a stack of empty 
trays. She smells like coconut 
sunscreen, and just a hint of sweat 
- the hardworking kind.

Michel takes a seat, every tiny 
hair on his body prickling to 
attention.

1.6

FABIENNE
Hi. 
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MICHEL
Hi. That's a lot of trays. 

FABIENNE
(awkward beat)

Yyyyyep. Sure is. Would you like a 
breakfast menu?

MICHEL
Oh no, just orange juice, please. 
Or if you have anything more 
exotic...

FABIENNE
Like what?

MICHEL
Orange juice is fine.

FABIENNE
Good choice. Anything else?

MICHEL
I don't think so. I mean, no. Thank 
you. Thanks. *ahem*

1.7

NARRATOR
Her name badge says Fabienne. She 
takes away the little laminated 
menu, tucking it under her arm. She 
smiles, not just politely, but at 
him... or so he apparently seems to 
think.

Oh, Michel... he can't help but 
smile himself. It spreads slowly 
across his face like a jar of honey 
spilled over a white marble 
countertop. 

Oh, here, someone on a neighbouring 
table left behind their magazine. 
Michel takes it, flicks through the 
pages. There are beautiful men and 
women in neatly cut designer 
clothes - summer collections in 
crisp white, green and yellow. 

There are ads, of course. A perfume 
sample, already peeled and 
revealed. He sniffs the little 
silver square.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT’D)
It smells like vanilla, bergamot 
and... is that cigar smoke? Eugh. 
No, thanks.

Michel usually skips the longer 
editorials. They don't hold his 
attention. Oh, but here's 
something, a headline. It reads:

NICE WELCOMES THE 38TH COLOURED 
LIGHTS PERFORMING ARTS FESTIVAL 

The right side of the magazine is 
all text, reems of it, but the 
left, that's a shot of a beach not 
so far from where Michel is 
sitting. There's a woman in a 
bathing suit in one corner, but 
she's not the subject. The subject 
of the photograph is the Lilac 
Tiger.

It looks smaller on the page than 
it really is, but it stands out. A 
single, smooth, curvy piece of 
purple resin in the shape of a 
Bengal tiger. It's radiant, 
captured in between sand and sky.

1.6 (cont.)

FABIENNE
Orange juice. The most exotic I 
could find.

MICHEL
Thank you. Hey, I'm sorry about the 
trays thing. That was... awkward. I 
hope you weren't offended or-

FABIENNE
Why would I be offended?

MICHEL
I don't know. It was a dumb thing 
to say and... are they heavy, or-

FABIENNE
(humouring him)

It depends how many you carry, but 
generally no. They're just plastic.
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MICHEL
Right, I mean, that makes sense.

(awkward laugh)
I should really stop talking.

FABIENNE
It's alright. You're going to the 
festival?

MICHEL
Excuse me?

FABIENNE
The Coloured Lights Festival. I see 
that you're reading about it.

MICHEL
Oh, no, I- I don't really read, 
so...

FABIENNE
You don't read?

MICHEL
No, I mean I do read, it's just, I 
can't read, so-

FABIENNE
You can't read? How can you- You 
know what, I'm sorry, that's none 
of my business-

MICHEL
No, no, no, of course I can read. 
What I meant was-

FABIENNE
I'm not going either. At least we 
get to see the Lilac Tiger, though 
right?

MICHEL
This thing? Can't say I've ever 
seen it before. 

FABIENNE
You're kidding me.

MICHEL
No, I'm - I'm not.

FABIENNE
But it's a work of art! It's 
famous!
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MICHEL
Famous? Famous how?

FABIENNE
Like, uh, Olympic Torch famous. It 
goes around the world. It's on the 
beach right now. 

MICHEL
Really? Wow. Well, it's like the 
saying goes: Experience is the 
teacher of fools.

FABIENNE
What does that mean?

MICHEL
It means, you know, that like 
you're the one with experience, and 
I'm the one who... is a fool. So to 
speak.

FABIENNE
Okay. Then that's kind of you, I 
guess. I'm glad we could chat.

MICHEL
Me too. Maybe I'll go and see this 
tiger thing.

FABIENNE
You should. It'd look so cool in my 
apartment! Maybe I can get a copy.

1.7 (cont.)

NARRATOR
She leaves, and Michel mutters her 
name to himself: 'Fabienne'. He 
takes an old ballpoint from his 
pocket and scrawls the name 
FABIENNE in tall capitals across 
the photograph of the Lilac Tiger. 
Then he tears out the page and 
neatly folds it, small enough to 
fit into his pocket. 

The juice is good. A deep orange, 
freshly squeezed and cooled with a 
single large ice cube. He smiles to 
himself as he thinks about her, but 
the clock is already winding down.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT’D)
By lunch he won't remember any of 
this... or her. All he'll have left 
will be a page from a magazine, a 
photograph of a beach and a strange 
plastic tiger, the name FABIENNE 
scrawled across it in thin, stabby 
letters.

He won't know why... but then 
again, maybe he will. Somehow, just 
maybe there'll be something left. 
Something powerful, but without 
shape, like a smell or, like music.

(Music interlude: Daisy O'Connor - I Told You So)

The following monologue by Fabienne forms part of a mini 
story. It is not a happy story. The tone should be sombre, 
hushed.

1.8

FABIENNE
My name is Fabienne Borde, and I 
remember everything about the day I 
turned five years old. I don't tell 
people this story much anymore 
because they just think I'm making 
it up. But if your fifth birthday 
was anything like mine, you'd 
remember it, too. 

I remember every insignificant 
detail, from which cartoons I 
watched in the morning with my 
Cheerios, to the colour of my best 
friend's t-shirt - it was white 
with thick green stripes, the same 
green as a football pitch.

Our house was small, and there was 
no way that my parents were going 
to allow twenty kids to go tearing 
around it. Truth be told, we didn't 
even have a house, we had an 
apartment, a tiny one. And those 
twenty kids, they weren't all my 
friends. I guess it was just a 
thing back then to invite the whole 
class. Or maybe the rental place 
had a minimum number on parties. I 
don't know.

(MORE)
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FABIENNE (CONT’D)
I wish that I could erase the whole 
day. Do it over again.

The day was hot, with a bright blue 
sky. I was born in July, which my 
mum seems to think is the reason 
I've always been so lean. "You're a 
summer baby, Fabs," she always 
says. "Babies born in the summer 
need less fat to keep them warm, 
and if you're born slim, you'll 
stay slim."

There's some Old Wives' logic for 
you. Stupid. 

We had a dog. His name was Marlon. 
That's really who this little story 
is about. We never did know what 
breed Marlon was, but he was big, 
and strong, and brownish-red like 
one of those terracotta plant pots. 
He was a good dog, and I miss him. 

Listen, I have to get back to work, 
but I'll tell you more later if you 
want, okay?

Transition.

1.9

NARRATOR
All actions have consequences. We 
can't see the future, but even if 
we could, how much would it change 
what we do? We can plan and 
rationalise things, tell ourselves 
that we'll always make the best 
decisions for our lives, but 
then... you catch the shape of a 
face from across the street. You 
smell coconut sunscreen on warm 
skin. You feel a smile spread 
across your face like honey spilled 
over a marble countertop. You 
listen to impulse, and you act.

Stay tuned for-

SFX: Voicemail beep.

1.10
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MONTAGUE ROCHE (ON RECORDING)
Madame Deschamps? Ah, putain! I 
despise these new answering 
machines. Bernardette, it's 
Montague Roche. I need to speak 
with you urgently. Can you hear me? 

Listen, if I'm on speaker phone and 
anyone's there, just, leave the 
room okay? I'll wait... Are you 
gone?

*sigh*
It's about the Lilac Tiger. I have 
an associate who's... oh, never 
mind. Call me back, Bernardette, or 
I promise you, you will regret it.

Okay? Bye.

SFX: Voicemail beeps.

END OF EPISODE


